\cdot THE \cdot

CONTINUUM Complete International ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SEXUALITY

· ON THE WEB AT THE KINSEY INSTITUTE ·

https://kinseyinstitute.org/collections/archival/ccies.php RAYMOND J. NOONAN, PH.D., CCIES WEBSITE EDITOR

Encyclopedia Content Copyright © 2004-2006 Continuum International Publishing Group. Reprinted under license to The Kinsey Institute. This Encyclopedia has been made available online by a joint effort between the Editors, The Kinsey Institute, and Continuum International Publishing Group.

This document was downloaded from *CCIES at The Kinsey Institute*, hosted by The Kinsey Institute for Research in Sex, Gender, and Reproduction, Inc. Bloomington, Indiana 47405.

Users of this website may use downloaded content for non-commercial education or research use only.

All other rights reserved, including the mirroring of this website or the placing of any of its content in frames on outside websites. Except as previously noted, no part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the written permission of the publishers. *Edited by*: ROBERT T. FRANCOEUR, Ph.D., A.C.S. *and*

RAYMOND J. NOONAN, Ph.D.

_>>0~4

Associate Editors:

Africa: Beldina Opiyo-Omolo, B.Sc.
Europe: Jakob Pastoetter, Ph.D.
South America: Luciane Raibin, M.S.
Information Resources: Timothy Perper, Ph.D. & Martha Cornog, M.A., M.S.

Foreword by:

3-0-2

_}>:0:4;**____**

ROBERT T. FRANCOEUR, Ph.D., A.C.S.

Preface by: TIMOTHY PERPER, Ph.D.

Introduction by: IRA L. REISS, Ph.D. · THE ·

CONTINUUM Complete International ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SEXUALITY

Updated, with More Countries



2004

The Continuum International Publishing Group Inc 15 East 26 Street, New York, NY 10010

The Continuum International Publishing Group Ltd The Tower Building, 11 York Road, London SE1 7NX

Copyright © 2004 by The Continuum International Publishing Group Inc

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the written permission of the publishers.

Typography, Graphic Design, and Computer Graphics by Ray Noonan, ParaGraphic Artists, NYC http://www.paragraphics.com/

Printed in the United States of America

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

The Continuum complete international encyclopedia of sexuality / edited by Robert T. Francoeur ; Raymond J. Noonan ; associate editors, Martha Cornog . . . [et al.].

p. cm.

A completely updated one-volume edition of the 4-volume International encyclopedia of sexuality (published 1997-2001), covering more than 60 countries and places, 15 not previously included.

Includes bibliographical references.

ISBN 0-8264-1488-5 (hardcover : alk. paper)

1. Sex—Encyclopedias. 2. Sex customs—Encyclopedias. I. Title: Complete international encyclopedia of sexuality. II. Francoeur, Robert T. III. Noonan, Raymond J. IV. Cornog, Martha. V. International encyclopedia of sexuality. HQ21.I68 2003

306.7′03—dc21

2003006391

Contents

HOW TO USE THIS ENCYCLOPEDIAviii

FOREWORDix Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., A.C.S.

PREFACExi Timothy Perper, Ph.D.

AN INTRODUCTION TO THE MANY **MEANINGS OF SEXOLOGICAL**

KNUWLE	DGEXI	111
Ira L. Reiss,	Ph.D.	

ARGENTINA.....1 Sophia Kamenetzky, M.D.; Updates by S. Kamenetzky

Rosemary Coates, Ph.D.; Updates by R. Coates and Anthony Willmett, Ph.D.

Dr. Rotraud A. Perner, L.L.D.; Translated and Redacted by Linda Kneucker; Updates by Linda Kneucker, Raoul Kneucker, and Martin Voracek, Ph.D., M.Sc.

Julanne McCarthy, M.A., M.S.N.; Updates by

the Editors

Godisang Mookodi, Oleosi Ntshebe, and Ian Taylor, Ph.D.

Sérgio Luiz Gonçalves de Freitas, M.D., with Elí Fernandes de Oliveira and Lourenço Stélio Rega, M.Th.; Updates and comments by Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., and Dra. Sandra Almeida, and Luciane Raibin, M.S.

BULGARIA......114 Michail Alexandrov Okoliyski, Ph.D., and Petko Velichkov, M.D.

Michael Barrett, Ph.D, Alan King, Ed.D., Joseph Lévy, Ph.D., Eleanor Maticka-Tyndale, Ph.D., Alexander McKay, Ph.D., and Julie Fraser, Ph.D.; *Rewritten and updated by the Authors*

Fang-fu Ruan, M.D., Ph.D., and M. P. Lau, M.D.; Updates by F. Ruan and Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.; Comments by M. P. Lau

José Manuel Gonzáles, M.A., Rubén Ardila, Ph.D., Pedro Guerrero, M.D., Gloria Penagos, M.D., and Bernardo Useche, Ph.D.; Translated by Claudia Rockmaker, M.S.W., and Luciane Raibin, M.S.; Updates by the Editors; Comment by Luciane Raibin, M.S.

Anna Arroba, M.A.

Aleksandar Štulhofer, Ph.D., Vlasta Hiršl-Hećej, M.D., M.A., Željko Mrkšić, Aleksandra Korać, Ph.D., Petra Hoblaj, Ivanka Ivkanec, Maja Mamula, M.A., Hrvoje Tiljak, M.D., Ph.D., Gordana Buljan-Flander, Ph.D., Sanja Sagasta, Gordan Bosanac, Ana Karlović, and Jadranka Mimica; Updates by the Authors

Mariela Castro Espín, B.Ed., M.Sc., and María Dolores Córdova Llorca, Ph.D., main authors and coordinators, with Alicia Gónzalez Hernández, Ph.D., Beatriz Castellanos Simons, Ph.D., Natividad Guerrero Borrego, Ph.D., Gloria Ma. A. Torres Cueto, Ph.D., Eddy Abreu Guerra, Ph.D., Beatriz Torres Rodríguez, Ph.D., Caridad T. García Álvarez, M.Sc., Ada Alfonso Rodríguez, M.D., M.Sc., Maricel Rebollar Sánchez, M.Sc., Oscar Díaz Noriega, M.D., M.Sc., Jorge Renato Ibarra Guitart, Ph.D., Sonia Jiménez Berrios, Daimelis Monzón Wat, Jorge Peláez Mendoza, M.D., Mayra Rodríguez Lauzerique, M.Sc., Ofelia Bravo Fernández, M.Sc., Lauren Bardisa Escurra, M.D., Miguel Sosa Marín, M.D., Rosaida Ochoa Soto, M.D., and Leonardo Chacón Asusta

Part 1: Greek Cyprus: George J. Georgiou, Ph.D., with Alecos Modinos, B.Arch., A.R.I.B.A., Nathaniel Papageorgiou, Laura Papantoniou, M.Sc., M.D., and Nicos Peristianis, Ph.D. (Hons.); Updates by G.J. Georgiou and L. Papantoniou; Part 2: Turkish Cyprus: Kemal Bolayır, M.D., and Serin Kelâmi, B.Sc. (Hons.)

Jaroslav Zvěŕina, M.D.; Rewritten and updated by the Author

Christian Graugaard, M.D., Ph.D., with Lene Falgaard Eplov, M.D., Ph.D., Annamaria Giraldi, M.D., Ph.D., Ellids Kristensen, M.D., Else Munck, M.D., Bo Møhl, clinical psychologist, Annette Fuglsang Owens, M.D., Ph.D., Hanne Risør, M.D., and Gerd Winther, clinical sexologist

Bahira Sherif, Ph.D.; Updates by B. Sherif and Hussein Ghanem, M.D.

Elina Haavio-Mannila, Ph.D., Kai Haldre, M.D., and Osmo Kontula, Ph.D.

Osmo Kontula, D.Soc.Sci., Ph.D., and Elina Haavio-Mannila, Ph.D.; Updates by O. Kontula and E. Haavio-Mannila

Michel Meignant, Ph.D., chapter coordinator, with Pierre Dalens, M.D., Charles Gellman, M.D., Robert Gellman, M.D., Claire Gellman-Barroux, Ph.D., Serge Ginger, Laurent Malterre, and France Paramelle; Translated by Genevieve Parent, M.A.; Redacted by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.; Comment by Timothy Perper, Ph.D.; Updates by the Editors

FRENCH POLYNESIA431 Anne Bolin, Ph.D.; Updates by A. Bolin and the Editors

GERMANY	NEPAL					
A. G. Bosinski, Dr.med.habil., and the Editor	NETHERLANDS					
GHANA	Updates by the Editors					
Augustine Ankomah, Ph.D.; Updates by Beldina Opiyo-Omolo, B.Sc.	NIGERIA					
GREECE	Uwem Edimo Esiet, M.B., B.S., M.P.H., M.I.L.D., chapter coordinator, with Christine Olunfinke Adebajo, Ph.D., R.N., H.D.H.A., Mairo Victoria Bello, Rakiya Booth, M.B.B.S., F.W.A.C.P., Imo I. Esiet, B.Sc, LL.B., B.L., Nike Esiet, B.Sc., M.P.H. (Harvard), Foyin Oyebola, B.Sc., M.A., and Bilkisu Yusuf, B.Sc., M.A.,					
HONG KONG	M.N.I.; Updates by Beldina Opiyo-Omolo, B.Sc. NORWAY					
ICELAND	Benestad, M.D.; Updates by E. Almås and E. E. Pirelli Benestad					
Soley S. Behder, K.N., B.S.N., M.S., Coordinator, with Sigrún Júliíusdóttir, Ph.D., Thorvaldur Kristinsson, Haraldur Briem, M.D., and Gudrún Jónsdóttir, Ph.D.; Updates by the Editors	OUTER SPACE and ANTARCTICA					
INDIA	PAPUA NEW GUINEA					
INDONESIA	PHILIPPINES					
Elkholy, Ph.D. (cand.) (Part 2); Updates by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.	POLAND					
IRAN	the Editors PORTUGAL					
IRELAND	PUERTO RICO					
ISRAEL	and Glorivee Rosario-Pérez, Ph.D., and Carmen Rios RUSSIA					
ITALY	SOUTH AFRICA					
JAPAN	(Part 2); Updates by L. J. Nicholas, Ph.D. SOUTH KOREA					
KENYA	and updated as of March 2003 by Huso Yi, Ph.D. (cand.), with additional information by Yung-Chung Kim, Ki-Nam Chin, Pilwha Chang, Whasoon Byun, and Jungim Hwang					
MEXICO	SPAIN 960					
Eusebio Rubio, Ph.D.; Updates by the Editors MOROCCO	Jose Antonio Nieto, Ph.D. (coordinator), with Jose Antonio Carrobles, Ph.D., Manuel Delgado Ruiz, Ph.D., Felix Lopez Sanchez, Ph.D., Virginia Maquieira D'Angelo, Ph.L.D., Josep-Vicent Marques, Ph.D., Bernardo Moreno Jimenez, Ph.D., Raquel Osborne Verdugo, Ph.D., Carmela Sanz Rueda, Ph.D., and Carmelo Vazquez Valverde, Ph.D.; Translated by Laura Berman, Ph.D., and Jose Nanin,					

M.A.; Updates by Laura Berman, Ph.D., Jose Nanin, M.A., and the Editors

UNITED KINGDOM OF GREAT BRITAIN AND NORTHERN IRELAND1093

Kevan R. Wylie, M.B., Ch.B., M.Med.Sc., M.R.C.Psych., D.S.M., chapter coordinator and contributor, with Anthony Bains, B.A., Tina Ball, Ph.D., Patricia Barnes, M.A., CQSW, BASMT (Accred.), Rohan Collier, Ph.D., Jane Craig, M.B., MRCP (UK), Linda Delaney, L.L.B., M.Jur., Julia Field, B.A., Danya Glaser, MBBS, D.Ch., FRCPsych., Peter Greenhouse, M.A., MRCOG, MFFP, Mary Griffin, M.B., M.Sc., MFFP, Margot Huish, B.A., BASMT (Accred.), Anne M. Johnson, M.A., M.Sc., M.D., MRCGP, FFPAM, George Kinghorn, M.D., FRCP, Helen Mott, B.A. (Hons.), Paula Nicolson, Ph.D., Jane Read, B.A. (Hons.), UKCP, Fran Reader, FRCOG, MFFP, BASMT (Accred.), Gwyneth Sampson, DPM, MRCPsych., Peter Selman, DPSA, Ph.D., José von Bühler, R.M.N., Dip.H.S., Jane Wadsworth, B.Sc., M.Sc., Kaye Wellings, M.A., M.Sc., and Stephen Whittle, Ph.D.; Extensive updates and some sections rewritten by the original authors as noted in the text

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA1127 David L. Weis, Ph.D., and Patricia Barthalow Koch, Ph.D., editors and contributors, with other contributions by Diane Baker, M.A.; Ph.D.; Sandy Bargainnier, Ed.D.; Sarah C. Conklin, Ph.D.; Martha Cornog, M.A., M.S.; Richard Cross, M.D.; Marilyn Fithian, Ph.D.; Jeannie Forrest, M.A.; Andrew D. Forsythe, M.S.; Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., A.C.S.; Barbara Garris, M.A.; Patricia Goodson, Ph.D.; William E. Hartmann, Ph.D.; Robert O. Hawkins, Jr., Ph.D.; Linda L. Hendrixson, Ph.D.; Barrie J. Highby, Ph.D.; Ariadne (Ari) Kane, Ed.D.; Sharon E. King, M.S.Ed.; Robert Morgan Lawrence, D.C.; Brenda Love; Charlene L. Muehlenhard, Ph.D.; Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D.; Miguel A. Pérez, Ph.D.; Timothy Perper, Ph.D.; Helda L. Pinzón-Pérez, Ph.D.; Carol Queen, Ph.D.; Herbert P. Samuels, Ph.D.; Julian Slowinski, Psy.D.; William Stackhouse, Ph.D.; William R. Stayton, Th.D.; and Mitchell S. Tepper, M.P.H. Updates coordinated by Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., and Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., with comments and updates by Mark O. Bigler, Ph.D., Walter Bockting, Ph.D., Peggy Clarke, M.P.H., Sarah C. Conklin, Ph.D., Al Cooper, Ph.D., Martha Cornog, M.A., M.S., Susan Dudley, Ph.D., Warren Farrell, Ph.D., James R. Fleckenstein, Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., Patricia Goodson, Ph.D., Erica Goodstone, Ph.D., Karen Allyn Gordon, M.P.H., Ph.D. (cand.), Eric Griffin-Shelley, Ph.D., Robert W. Hatfield, Ph.D., Loraine Hutchins, Ph.D., Michael Hyde, M.F.A., Ph.D. (cand.), Ariadne (Ari) Kane, Ed.D., Patricia Barthalow Koch, Ph.D., John Money, Ph.D., Charlene L. Muehlenhard, Ph.D., Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., Miguel A. Pérez, Ph.D., Helda L. Pinzón-Pérez, Ph.D., William Prendergast, Ph.D., Ruth Rubenstein, Ph.D., Herbert P. Samuels, Ph.D., William Taverner, M.A., David L. Weis, Ph.D., C. Christine Wheeler, Ph.D., and Walter Williams, Ph.D.

LAST-MINUTE DEVELOPMENTS......1363 Added by the Editors after the manuscript had been typeset

GLOBAL TRENDS: SOME FINAL IMPRESSIONS......1373

Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., and Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D.

CONTRIBUTORS and ACKNOWLEDGMENTS......1377

AN INTERNATIONAL DIRECTORY OF SEXOLOGICAL ORGANIZATIONS, ASSOCIATIONS, AND INSTITUTES......1394 Compiled by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.

INDEX1405

For updates, corrections, and links to many of the sites referenced in these chapters, visit *The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality on the Web* at http://www.SexQuest.com/ccies/.

Readers of *CCIES* are invited to submit important news items or reports of findings of new sex research being done in any of the countries covered here, or any other country in the world. We will try to keep the SexQuest *CCIES* website updated with your help. Send items in English if possible, with appropriate citations, to Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., CCIES Editor, Health and Physical Education Department, Fashion Institute of Technology, 27th Street and 7th Avenue, New York, NY 10001 USA, or by email to rjnoonan@ SexQuest.com.

The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality (Noonan & Francoeur, 2004)

\$195/£100 plus \$4.50/£9.50 S&H (save \$55 US/£30 UK!)

The 1,436-page, 1.5 million-word, single-volume Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality, edited by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., and Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., with contributions from 280 s nents, contains 60 countries and 2 extreme environments

- The 31 countries published in volumes 1-3 (1997 Argentina, Australia, Bahrain, Brazil, Canada, China, F sia, Germany, Ghana, Greece, India, Indonesia, Iran, Kenya, Mexico, Netherlands, Poland, Puerto Rico, Spain, Sweden, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom,
- Plus the 17 countries and places published in volume revised: Austria, Colombia, Croatia, Cyprus, Egypt, Ic Morocco, Nigeria, Outer Space, Papua New Guinea, South Korea, Turkey, and Vietnam
- Plus 14 new countries and places: Botswana, Bulgaria, mark, Estonia, France, Hong Kong, Nepal, Norway, C Sri Lanka, Switzerland, and Tanzania

ORDER FORM

Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., with contributions from 280 scholars on seven connents, contains 60 countries and 2 extreme environments:	
• The 31 countries published in volumes 1–3 (1997), updated & revi Argentina, Australia, Bahrain, Brazil, Canada, China, Finland, French Pol sia, Germany, Ghana, Greece, India, Indonesia, Iran, Ireland, Israel, Ja Kenya, Mexico, Netherlands, Poland, Puerto Rico, Russia, South Af Spain, Sweden, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom, and United States	^{yne-} LINCICLUI LUIA
 Plus the 17 countries and places published in volume 4 (2001), update revised: Austria, Colombia, Croatia, Cyprus, Egypt, Iceland, Indonesia, I Morocco, Nigeria, Outer Space, Papua New Guinea, Philippines, Portu South Korea, Turkey, and Vietnam 	taly,
 Plus 14 new countries and places: Botswana, Bulgaria, Costa Rica, Cuba, I mark, Estonia, France, Hong Kong, Nepal, Norway, Outer Space/Antarc Sri Lanka, Switzerland, and Tanzania 	
Come see our other titles at: http://www.continuumbooks.com.	
<i>Special pricing available only with this page.</i> Print it out and take it to y school or local library and encourage them to add CCIES to their collection	
ORDER FORM	Continuum
SHIP TO:	In North, Central, or South America,
Name:	mail or fax this page to: Emma Cook,
Address:	 Marketing Manager, Continuum, 80 Maiden Lane, Suite 704, New York, NY
	10038; Fax: 212-953-5944; – Email: emma@continuum-books.com
City: State: ZIP:	 Email: emma@continuum-books.com In the rest of the world, mail or fax this page to: Academic Marketing Department,
City: State: ZIP: BILLING INFORMATION:	 Email: emma@continuum-books.com In the rest of the world, mail or fax this page to: Academic Marketing Department, Continuum, The Tower Building,
	 Email: emma@continuum-books.com In the rest of the world, mail or fax this page to: Academic Marketing Department,

The CONTINUUM Complete

NTEDNATIO

	C	-										
Card Number	:									Exp. Date:		

Signature:

Telephone:

ORDER DETAILS:

Author/Title	ISBN	Special Price	Quantity	Subtotal
Francoeur/Noonan: Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality	0826414885	\$195/£100		
(Add \$4.50 first book; \$1.00 each additi	ional book/£9.	50 in U.K.)	Shipping	
(NY residents please add 8.375% sales tax; PA residents	s please add 6%	% sales tax)	Sales Tax	
			TOTAL	



CIA 2002)

Switzerland (The Swiss Confederation)

Prof. Johannes Bitzer, M.D., Ph.D.,* Judith Adler, Ph.D., Prof. Dr. Udo Rauschfleisch Ph.D., Sibil Tschudin, M.D., Elizabeth Zemp, M.D., and Ulrike Kosta

Contents

- Demographics and a Brief Historical Perspective 995
- 1. Basic Sexological Premises 996
- 2. Religious, Ethnic, and Gender Factors
- Affecting Sexuality 997
- 3. Knowledge and Education about Sexuality 997
- 4. Autoerotic Behaviors and Patterns 998
- 5. Interpersonal Heterosexual Behaviors 998
- 6. Homoerotic, Homosexual, and Bisexual Behaviors 1000
- 7. Gender Diversity and Transgender Issues 1001
- 8. Significant Unconventional Sexual Behaviors 1001
- 9. Contraception, Abortion, and Population Planning 1002
- 10. Sexually Transmitted Diseases and HIV/AIDS 1003
- 11. Sexual Dysfunctions, Counseling, and Therapies 1005
- **12.** Sex Research and Advanced Professional Education 1005 References and Suggested Readings 1006

Demographics and a Brief Historical Perspective

A. Demographics

SIBIL TSCHUDIN

Switzerland is located in central Europe and spreads over an area of 15,942 square miles (41,290 km²), about twice the size of the state of New Jersey in the U.S. Most of the country is composed of a mountainous plateau bordered by the great bulk of the Alps in the south and by the Jura Mountains in the northwest. This long, relatively narrow plateau is crossed by the Aare River and contains the lakes of Neuchâtel and Zürich. The country's largest lakes—Geneva, Constance (Bodensee), and Maggiore—straddle the French, German-Austrian, and Italian borders, respectively. The Rhine, navigable from Basel to the North Sea, is the principal inland waterway. The strategically important alpine north-south communications are assured by numerous passes and by railroad tunnels, notably the Lötschberg, St. Gotthard, and Simplon. Switzerland consists of 26 federated states, of which 20 are called cantons and 6 are called half cantons. The cantons are Zürich, Bern, Lucerne, Uri, Schwyz, Glarus, Zug, Fribourg, Solothurn, Schaffhausen, Saint Gall, the Grisons (Graubünden), Aargau, Thurgau, Ticino, Vaud, Valais, Neuchâtel, Geneva, and Jura. Of the half cantons, Obwalden and Nidwalden together form Unterwalden, Basel-Land and Basel-Stadt form Basel, and Ausser-Rhoden and Inner-Rhoden form Appenzell. The capital of Switzerland is Berne.

German, French, and Italian are Switzerland's major and official languages; Romansh (a Rhaeto-Roman dialect spoken in parts of the Grisons) was designated a "semi-official" language in 1996, and entitled to federal funds to help promote its continued use. German dialects (Schwyzerdütsch) are spoken by about 65% of the inhabitants. French, spoken by about 20% of the population, predominates in the southwest; Italian, spoken by about 8%, is the language of Ticino, in the south. The few Romansh-speakers are in the southeast.

In December 2001, Switzerland had an estimated population of 7.3 million. The largest cities by population are Zürich (about 340,000), Basel (180,000), Geneva (170,000), Berne (130,000), and Lausanne (120,000). (All data are from the latest Swiss Census unless otherwise noted; data designated (*WFB*) are from *The World Factbook 2002*, CIA.)

Age Distribution and Sex Ratios (*WFB*): 0-14 years: 16.8% with 1.05 male(s) per female (sex ratio); 15-64 years: 67.7% with 1.03 male(s) per female; 65 years and over: 15.5% with 0.69 male(s) per female; Total population sex ratio: 0.97 male(s) to 1 female

Life Expectancy at Birth (in 2000): male: 76.9 years; female: 82.6 years; (WFB Total Population: 79.86 years)

Urban/Rural Distribution: 85% to 15% (WFB)

Ethnic Distribution: German: 65%; French: 18%; Italian: 10%; Romansch: 1%; other: 6% (*WFB*)

Religious Distribution: Roman Catholic: 42%; Protestant: 35%; other Christian communities: 2%; Jewish: 0.2%; Islam: 4%; others: 1%; no religion: 11%

^{*}*Communications*: Prof. Johannes Bitzer, M.D., Ph.D. Leiter Gyn. Sozialmedizin und Psychosomatik Universitäts-Frauenklinik, Spitalstrasse 21, CH-4031 Basel, Switzerland; jbitzer@uhbs.ch.

Birth Rate: 10.1 births per 1,000 population; (*WFB* 9.84) **Death Rate**: 8.4 per 1,000 population

Infant Mortality Rate: 3.2 deaths per 1,000 live births Net Migration Rate: 2.01 migrant(s) per 1,000 popula-

tion; (WFB 5.54) Total Fertility Rate: 1.41 children born per woman

Total Fertility Rate: 1.41 children born per woman; (*WFB* 1.73)

Population Growth Rate: 0.8%; (WFB 0.24%)

HIV/AIDS: Total positive HIV tests (1985-2000): 25,007; Persons with AIDS (1983-2000): 7,036; Deaths: 5,009. (WFB 1999 estimates: Adult prevalence: 0.46%; Persons living with HIV/AIDS: 17,000; Deaths: 150.) (For additional details from www.UNAIDS.org, see end of Section 10B.)

Literacy Rate (*defined as those age 15 and over who can read and write*): 99%; education is free and school attendance compulsory during 9 years, from age 7 to 16

Per Capita Gross Domestic Product (*purchasing power parity*): \$28,600; *Inflation*: 1.5%; (*WFB* 2.4%); *Unemployment*: 3.8%; (*WFB* 5.3%); *Living below the poverty line*: NA

B. A Brief Historical Perspective

In 58 B.C.E., the Helvetii who inhabited the area of Switzerland (called Helvetia in those times) were conquered by the Romans. In 1033, the territory was incorporated into the Holy Roman Empire. In the 1200s, Habsburg encroachments on the privileges of the three mountainous localities of Uri, Schwyz, and Unterwalden resulted in the conclusion of a defensive league among them in 1291. In the following centuries, the Swiss Confederation slowly added new cantons. In 1648, the Treaty of Westphalia gave Switzerland its independence from the Holy Roman Empire. French revolutionary troops occupied the country in 1798 and named it the Helvetic Republic, but Napoleon in 1803 restored its federal government. By 1815, the French- and Italian-speaking peoples of Switzerland had been granted political equality. In 1815, the Congress of Vienna guaranteed the neutrality and recognized the independence of Switzerland. In the revolutionary era of 1847, the Catholic cantons seceded and organized a separate union called the Sonderbund, but they were defeated and rejoined the federation. The victorious Radicals transformed the confederation into one federal state under a new constitution adopted in 1848 and recast in 1874, establishing a strong central government while giving significant control to each canton. National unity grew as the country prospered from its neutrality. Strict neutrality was its policy in both World Wars I and II. Geneva became the seat of the League of Nations (later the European headquarters of the United Nations) and of a number of international organizations. In September 2002, Switzerland became the 190th member of the UN.

Politically, Switzerland is a direct democracy. The referendum, as well as popular initiatives, are frequently employed to achieve political change. A council of states (two members from each canton, and one from each half canton) and a 200-member national council (whose members are directly elected every four years) together form the federal assembly. The chief executive, or federal council, is composed of seven members (elected for four years by the federal assembly) and includes the president of the confederation (elected by the federal assembly annually).

1. Basic Sexological Premises ELIZABETH ZEMP and JOHANNES BITZER

A. Character of Gender Roles

The people of Switzerland have had a longstanding history in which there was a strong traditional model, with men being economically responsible, involved in paid work and in public issues, and women being responsible for the family and education and limited to the private sector. This system was maintained by legislation and a social security system, both of which have economic qualities. From the 1960s and 1970s on, important changes have occurred, which modified and diminished the gender-role separation. Women were given the right to vote and to be elected to Parliament in 1971. This was decided in a plebiscite by the male population. Changes in gender roles have developed heterogeneously, with traditional family concepts prevailing more in rural areas, while in urban areas, the changing roles of women became more visible and equality between men and women was achieved.

While an increasing percentage of women have entered the workforce, the childcare situation still reflects traditional family role patterns. Daycare options for children, child-nurseries, and maternity and day schools, exist for only a small percentage of children under 14 years of age. There are regional differences with regard to this situation, with childcare options for only 2% of the children in the German-speaking part, 7% of the children in the Frenchspeaking part, and 34% of the children in the Italian-speaking area of Switzerland. The Swiss school system has not yet adapted to the needs of employed women, with schedules changing from day to day and children expected to eat their lunches at home. Persisting traditional gender roles are still reflected in inequalities with regard to education, income, and participation in political boards. It is also reflected in the higher percentage of women with part-time employment. While the percentage of women in the workforce has consistently increased in the last four decades, only 53% of working women, and around 25% of women with children under age 15, work full-time.

B. Sociolegal Status of Males and Females

Equal rights for women and men became part of the Swiss Constitution only in 1981. While some gender-specific differences persist in the law, such as those related to maternity and to military conscription (mandatory only for men), all others have been changed in the last decades. With regard to maternity and childcare, a 1945 plebiscite approved social security for maternity although the corresponding law was never enacted. Three related plebiscites were rejected in 1984, 1987, and 2001. Consequently, Switzerland still lacks a federal law concerning maternity policy. Since 1989, women may not be dismissed during pregnancy or the first 16 weeks after giving birth. Some cantonal laws regulate the duration and funding of maternity leaves, producing a wide range of practices among the administrative authorities. The Swiss social security system for the elderly is based on three pillars: a basic pension insurance, an occupational benefit plan, and private savings. Basic insurance was started in 1948, and is based on paid employment. Until 1997, women retired at age 62 and men at age 65. Thereafter, the age of retirement for women has risen to 64 years. As part of the ongoing revisions of the old-age and disability/invalid pension law, the government has proposed a flexible retirement age between 62 and 65 for men and women. Since 1994, women get credited to their account for each year of childcare. Widows with children are entitled to a pension, but widows without children must be at least 45 and have been married for at least 5 years.

Legal changes have also occurred with regard to domestic violence. Prior to 1992, the legal bases excluded rape that happened within marriage from being subject to litigation. In a 1992 revision, rape and sexual violence within marriage were redefined to be punishable, but only if the wife is denouncing it. The "Victims Help Law," enacted in 1993, regulates three areas designed to improve the position of victims of violence: counseling and treatment, support throughout the legal procedure and trial, and compensation claims for damages and reparations. This law obliges the cantons to provide counseling facilities, medical, psychological, social, material, and legal assistance. Although this law is not targeting primarily victims of sexual violence, it implies also an improvement for women who experienced sexual violence.

C. General Concepts of Sexuality, Love, Marriage, and Family

The predominant concept in the institutionalized heterosexual relationship is that it should be based on love and last lifelong. In recent years, the diversity of this concept has increased considerably, with a shift to shorter, less-stable relations, with changing partnerships over the lifecycle. This shift is reflected in increases in the divorce rate, single households, and *single educating households*. There is also an increase in the acceptance of other forms of sexualities such as homosexuality and less stigmatization for transsexual individuals.

There is also an increasing trend for a separation of fertility and sexuality. The fertility rate is rather low, around 1.5 children per fertile woman. There is also a relatively high mean age at first marriage, 27.5 years for females and 29.8 years for males. Premarital sexuality is widespread and well accepted. It goes along with the easy availability of contraceptives and widespread sexual education in schools (see Sections 3 and 9 on these topics). Sexual activity is socially accepted also among the younger. This is reflected in the socalled "*Schutzalter*" or protection age, which is set at age 16. The legal marriage age is 18. Despite a relatively high percentage of sexually active teenagers, there is a low rate of unwanted consequences, especially teenage abortions (see also Section 9B, Contraception, Abortion, and Population Planning, Teenage (Unmarried) Pregnancies).

2. Religious, Ethnic, and Gender Factors Affecting Sexuality

ULRIKE KOSTA

According to the last census, 44% of the population in Switzerland is Roman Catholic, and 37% belong to the Protestant church. The number of Muslims has doubled since 1990 because of immigration from Kosovo, Bosnia-Herzegovina, and the Republic of Macedonia. With a population of 311,000, Muslims are the third-largest religious group in Switzerland (4.5% of the total population). The number of Greek Orthodox Church members has also increased greatly (133,000). There are also Jewish communities and Christ Catholic parishes.

The Protestant churches and the Roman Catholic Church have been losing a significant number of members for years. This trend continues and is linked to a process of secularization and changes in values. In the 1990s, the number of persons who indicated they did not belong to any church or religious group rose from 7.4% to 12% of the population.

The Protestant church in Switzerland is characterized by a variety of different regional churches. There are largely cantonal churches, which differ in their theological and organizational character and program.

An empirically conducted ecumenical study in the canton of Basel-Stadt from 1999 showed that more than two thirds of respondents described themselves as "religious in the broadest sense." There exists a great contrast between public (e.g., attending church services) and privately practiced forms of religiousness. Accordingly, religion is practiced primarily in a private setting. Christianity continues to be the determining form of religious faith. A study from 1984 stated a correlation between the religious engagement and the number of children married couples desired. Couples who are very much involved in religion want to have more children than other couples. The study showed no difference about the expected number of children between Catholic and Protestant couples.

Until the 1970s, the sexual morality of the Roman Catholic Church exercised considerable influence on the behavior and attitudes of its believers. The process of secularization has diminished this influence significantly. To this day, the Roman Catholic Church's sexual ethics are determined by the encyclicals of the popes and statements by the national Bishops' Conference. In its encyclicals and other official proclamations, the Roman Catholic Church puts marriage center-stage as the sole place of legitimate sexuality. It considers sexuality an expression of partnership, of human union, and assigns it the aims of personal encounter and procreation. It stresses the natural and central status of marriage and its sacramental character, and rejects all forms of artificial contraception (the pill was prohibited in the encyclical, Humanae Vitae, by Pope Paul VI in 1968). On the other hand, some Catholic authorities emphasize the individual responsibility and the quality of the relationship.

The Roman Catholic Church insists on absolute protection of nascent life and so proscribes abortion. According to their "Statement on the Blessing of Same-Sex Unions and the Ordination of Practicing Homosexuals," the Swiss bishops view marriage as an "integrating element of God's plan of creation," yet do not transfer this to partnerships between two homosexuals. The bishops also reject any discrimination of homosexuals. In brief, a deep tension exists between the official sexual morality of the Roman Catholic Church and the attitudes and behavior of the laity.

Like the Roman Catholic Church, the Protestant churches stress protection of marriage and the family. At the same time, they do not accord marriage the same sacramental and central character as the Roman Catholic Church. They also support strong protection of nascent life and reject the use of embryonic life for the purposes of acquiring stem cells, for instance. Switzerland's Protestant churches have also been at the center of years of intensive debate on the subject of homosexuality and same-sex unions.

Although religious values as applied to sexuality are still present in society, it is clear that their influence is diminishing and that sexual behavior is a decision for the individual.

3. Knowledge and Education about Sexuality

SIBIL TSCHUDIN

A. Government Policies and Programs

At present, sexual education is listed as part of the compulsory school's syllabus. After the ninth school year, the basis for sex education is fragmentary and varies from canton to canton. Meanwhile, HIV-prevention education is compulsory. Although parents can veto their children's attendance in sexual education classes, the existence of a legal basis promotes sexual education. Still, the law does not guarantee its systematical realization.

Sexual education has been organized along two lines, the so-called "internal" model and the "external" model. The internal model is predominant in the German-speaking part of Switzerland and in the Ticino canton. Although theoretically responsible for the realization of sexual education, the cantonal offices just give a few pieces of advice to school headmasters and teachers and normally do not do any quality assessment. It therefore depends almost entirely on the teacher him- or herself how much emphasis is given to the topic. The teacher chooses the lesson content, as well as the number of classes she or he dedicates to sexual education. In the external model, sexual education is considered a special subject by offices and schools. Cantons and communities undertake the responsibility for its realization by engaging well-trained external experts. This procedure guarantees a qualitatively high standing and standardized education program, although only for a few lessons. The disadvantage of this model is the lack of sexual education's integration in everyday school life and the risk that the topic is totally delegated to the external expert by the teacher.

Coexistence of Both Models

In some cantons with the internal model, external experts are additionally engaged quite systematically. The organization of sexual education and HIV prevention is not uniform all over the country on either the political or the administrative and practical level. This renders coordination more difficult and results in a lack of well-defined duties and responsibilities.

By a 1981 federal law, all cantons are obliged to establish an office for Planned Parenthood. The intention was mainly to guarantee adequate counseling in case of unwanted pregnancy, but these institutions also offer contraceptive counseling and sometimes even broader information concerning sexual health.

School health services make various offers for pupils, as, for example, a consultation hour on school grounds. These offers, however, vary from canton to canton. Zurich has a "*Fachstelle für Sexualpädagogik*," with a free sex consultation in person, by telephone, and via a website.

A recent study evaluated sexuality education programs and courses in Swiss schools. The researchers found there is an enormous heterogeneity between Switzerland's 26 federated states. Although the federal government has provided a legal basis for all schools to teach about HIV, the local implementation varies widely. It seems that on the obligatory school level, where students are age 7 to 16, the coverage of HIV/AIDS information is sufficient. At the higher school levels, much less time and effort are devoted to meeting this lifelong education need. In the Germanspeaking region, sexuality education seems to be less effective than in the French-speaking region. There is no basic sex education in the German-speaking part, which makes it more difficult for the teachers to approach AIDS as a subject.

B. Informal Sources of Sexual Knowledge

Informal sources of sexual knowledge in Switzerland are magazines, telephone hotlines, and the Internet. *Bravo*, a German magazine for teenagers, is widely read in Switzerland. Durchblick has offered information about sex and contraception by experts (gynecologists) for over ten years, first as a telephone hotline, and nowadays mainly as an Internet forum.

4. Autoerotic Behaviors and Patterns JUDITH ALDER and JOHANNES BITZER

A. Children

In Switzerland, sex education and pedagogy for children generally only start in middle school (after 6th grade); the quantity and quality of sex education as described earlier, depends mostly on the teacher. Before that, sex education is done by parents, with wide differences in the ways parents talk about sexual matters to their children according to their social and religious background. In the past ten years, it can be observed, however, that more parents choose to explain to their children in more-concrete words what sexuality is and how children are created and born. Some children's books about reproduction have been published to help parents provide a child-concerned early sex education. Orientation about autoerotic behavior as part of a normal development process is done unsystematically by pediatricians and child therapists, but usually only if parents have questions about particular issues. There is so far no systematic survey about the autoerotic behavior of Swiss children.

Autoerotic behavior can be observed in young children by the way they touch, caress, massage, and scratch their genitals or rub themselves against, for example, a swing. Behavior like this is mostly done by coincidence, regular and planned masturbatory behavior at kindergarten age (4 to 6) being considered as abnormal. It depends mostly on the caregivers' reactions of whether they believe this behavior is normal but to be carried out in private, or if they view it as immoral and prohibited. Masturbatory behavior can be observed more in boys than in girls, which might be because of the visibility and reactivity of the genitals.

B. Adolescents

No systematic surveys have been carried out on masturbation and other autoerotic behaviors in the general population of Swiss adolescents. There do exist a few Internet services and counseling centers for teenagers, which provide answers to questions about sexuality and family planning. The following information, therefore, cannot to be considered as completely representative for Swiss teenagers, since only interested adolescents contact these services. However, they reflect general observations.

In boys, masturbatory experiences are reported earlier than in girls, with boys starting to masturbate between the ages 11 to 14. Some myths about damaging effects of masturbation can still be encountered (e.g., "Frequent masturbation harms the spinal cord") in boys. In contrast to boys, who talk more openly about masturbatory experiences, girls tend to be more reluctant to talk about masturbation and generally start practicing it later (beginning about 14 years). The typical questions boys 13 to 15 years of age addressed to counselors concern anatomy and the size of the penis, breast stimulation, and masturbation. Girls mostly address questions about menstruation, the time of its onset, and the nature of orgasmic response. With increasing age, the focus of questions becomes very specific; i.e., premature ejaculation, STDs, and homosexuality, but also with a concern for knowledge about normal lovemaking and a worry about not wanting it enough.

C. Adults

Questions about masturbation are not asked systematically in surveys about sexuality. The estimation about experience with masturbation in men lies between around 95%, with about 70% to 85% practicing masturbation on a more regular basis. Still fewer women have experiences with masturbation (50% to 70%). Questions addressed to counselors and physicians generally concern issues of the normality of masturbation parallel to a stable relationship, and sexual fantasies that are in combination with masturbation.

5. Interpersonal Heterosexual Behaviors

JUDITH ADLER

A. Children

Interpersonal sexual behavior manifests around the time of kindergarten in Swiss children (ages 4 to 6). It is represented by a curious, inquiring, and exploratory behavior; boys and girls are interested in the look and size, sometimes the smell of each other's genitals. The inquiry, however, is mostly done in private, going to the toilet together, for example. Girls and boys then might touch or caress each other's genitals. The interests, however, at this age are still very wide, with some girls and boys not being interested at all.

Role-playing is of central importance for the definition of one's own sex, representing mostly stereotypes even in children with "modern" family structures (e.g., job sharing of parents). In indirect role-play (for example, when playing with dolls) as well as in direct role-play, sexual behavior can be observed when dolls, or boys and girls, respectively, lie on each other. However, children generally name behavior like that as playing "Tarzan" or anything else they know from television or computer games, without having the concept of lovemaking. Doctor's games are another form of interpersonal sexual behavior. Again, on one hand, the main drive is curiosity about differences in anatomy and not sexual excitement. On the other hand, this is a way to be pleasantly touched and tickled by children of the same age, on "neutral" parts of the body as well as the genitals. Caregivers' reactions, again, are of importance for the development of subsequent behavior.

B. Adolescents

In 2003, about three quarters of 14-year-old girls had had some kind of interpersonal sexual contact. In boys, interpersonal sexual behavior starts a bit later, with about two thirds having had some experience by the age of 14. The first contacts are generally through kissing. Group games ("bottle game") are still a frequent way of making first experiences. Other rituals can be observed at parties in dancing games. While boys are more aware about possible sexual reaction, many girls are still surprised and insecure when they lubricate, and do not know it as a sign of sexual arousal. "Dating" often starts before the exchange of caresses and, in the beginning, seems to be more of a definition of a relationship. Dating—"going together"—starts as early as 10 or 11 years. Again, there are wide differences in heterosexual interests at the beginning of puberty.

The legal age for the protection of minors is set at 14 years for consensual sexual relationships. The age difference between the partners is considered as relevant. The age at first sexual intercourse has changed over the past 20 years, to a greater extent for boys than for girls. Boys seem to catch up with girls, with the latter still being somewhat earlier. Intercourse experiences are reported by around 10% of 14-year-olds, while two thirds of boys and girls report intercourse, in general, is a small step, with a stronger emphasis on intercourse being done with the right person and is, therefore, a conscious choice and planned behavior.

Relationship changes are frequent in the teenage years and in the 20s, with the tendency to last longer after the age of 18 to 20. Sexual intercourse mostly is a firm part of romantic relationships after the age of 18.

C. Adults

Sexual intercourse before marriage is very common and in most relationships the norm. Dating in general is very casual, young men asking women out as well as vice versa. There are no firm rules about dates or when it is acceptable to initiate sexual contact. Most couples live together for many years before getting married, some moving together when moving out from the parental home. Most young women and men in their 20s, however, choose to first live alone or in communities without bonding as a couple.

With women increasingly following professional careers and having longer education periods, the age at marriage and childbirth has risen significantly in the last ten years. In 2001, women were 28 and men 30.6 years on average when they got married (Bundesamt für Statistik, www .statistik.admin.ch). It was calculated that 58% of women and 53% of men under the age of 50 will get married over the course of time, if the rate of marriage in 2001 remains stable. While in 2001, almost 36,000 couples got married and 15,778 divorces were recorded-45.8% with children under age 18 years-the total population in 2001 was 7,261,210. The current statistics suggest a divorce rate of 38.5%, if the number of divorces remains stable over time. In the same year, 73,509 children were born, with 11.4% of mothers not married at the time of delivery. This number does not represent only the traditional single mother, since more and more couples choose not to get married when they start a family. The child/mother ratio in 2001 was 1.4:1.

In 1999, the Swiss people rejected implementation of a nationwide maternity insurance. This means that there is no obligation of salary payments for women who are on maternity leave. However, a 6-week maternity protection (time after birth where a woman cannot be expected to work) exists. Most governmental institutions and private enterprises, however, do provide 80% to 100% of the employee's salary during an 8- to 16-week period after birth. Also, for mothers who take unpaid maternity leave, there exists a one-year dismissal protection. Fathers do not have any paid parental leave in any institution. In all states, they have the right to one day off from work for the birth, and some states (e.g., Zürich), and some firms, offer a one- to two-week paternal leave after birth.

The interpersonal sexual behavior in the adult years has become more open minded in the past 20 years. Prevention of HIV has helped, to some degree, to open discussions about different sexual practices. Because no data are available on attitudes towards oral or anal practices for heterosexual couples, we rely on clinical observation. While anal sex is most common in gay couples, it is only occasionally used by heterosexual couples. While curiosity for many couples leads to a first tryout, women may experience it as painful and will not want to do it regularly. It is mostly women who will not be ready to try it at all, mostly because of shame feelings or fear of pain and partner reaction. The attitudes on oral sex are more alike in both sexes. Most couples do have experience with oral sex, and women, as men in general, experience it as pleasurable. Even though the attitude is more positive than with anal intercourse, oral sex is not practiced in every sexual contact.

Relationships in Switzerland, in general, are monogamously faithful. Even though most couples consider faithfulness as one of the most important premises of a functioning relationship, many couples experience at least one crisis because of an extramarital sexual contact during the course of time.

Sexuality and the Physically Disabled and the Aged

In recent years, increasing efforts have been made to ameliorate the status of counseling and care for handicapped people regarding sexuality. At Nottwill, one of the large centers for paraplegics in Switzerland, courses are being offered for paraplegics and tetraplegics (quadriplegics) regarding sexuality and intimate relationships. In these courses, basic knowledge about the sexual behavior of males and females is taught, and the influence of the individual dysfunction analyzed. The focus of the courses lies in the development of new approaches to sexuality and sexual intimacy. The teaching includes communicative skills with partners, sensuality training, sensate focus, and so on. Information is also given about the use of new drugs for erection and orgasmic dysfunction (Viagra, Cialis, etc.). The courses are given in collaboration between urologists, gynecologists, psychologists, nurses, and social workers.

As far as the sexuality of the elderly is concerned, there are also activities in the larger cities of Switzerland in health education and adult educational programs. These programs are offered either by the universities or by other public teaching institutions. These activities are focused on giving information about the organic, endocrine, and psychosocial changes of aging, and in the development of an understanding of sexual needs and behavioral patterns of elderly people. In the institutions (*Alterspflegeheime*), there is a large variety regarding the openness and the active attitude of the caregivers with respect to the sexuality of the elderly.

6. Homoerotic, Homosexual, and Bisexual Behaviors

UDO RAUSCHFLEITSCH

There are no representative data about the number of lesbians, gays, and bisexuals in Switzerland. Since life for homosexuals and bisexuals is by far easier in the big cities, they usually prefer to leave the rural areas and live in the big cities. Here, as in several other countries, we can assume that about 7% to 9% of the men and about 5% to 7% of the women have a homosexual or bisexual orientation. These estimates include those individuals who have homosexual relationships, but have not come out as lesbian, gay, or bisexual.

Since there is quite an open atmosphere concerning homosexuality in Switzerland, it is not too difficult for young people today to have their coming out. Many of them have an early coming out at about 16 years. Difficulties occur only in traditional Roman Catholic or fundamentalist Protestant groups. But until now, there are no announcements at schools in Switzerland about coming-out groups for the young lesbians and gays, although these groups exist in the bigger cities. Information about homosexuality is rarely given at schools. Most of the young (and elder) people get this information by newspapers, radio, TV, and scientific or popular literature. Most of the mass media report positive information and criticize discrimination against lesbians, gays, and bisexuals.

Though there is quite an open, accepting atmosphere in Switzerland, we also find violence against lesbians, gays, and bisexuals. While lesbians are more often attacked by men living or working nearby (as van den Oort reports from Germany), gays are mostly victims of young men who beat and rob them in parks, public toilets, and other areas for anonymous sexual activities. The number of victims who file a report with the police is nowadays higher than it was in former times, when the victims feared (and really experienced) that they were not taken seriously and were blamed or even accused by the police. Even so, quite a number of violent deeds still go unreported, especially if the victims are men who fear to be known officially as being involved in samesex activities (these victims are often married men). Concerning violence, it is necessary to take into consideration that the different forms of discrimination (verbal discrimination, discrimination in the job area, not having the same rights as heterosexual couples, etc.) are also violent acts, which hurt lesbians, gays, and bisexuals and leave scars in their personality. Professionals who work in the psychosocial field with counseling and psychotherapy have to know about these psychic injuries and their consequences (Rauchfleisch 2001; Rauchfleisch et al. 2002; Wiesendanger 2001).

Coming out is not an easy process even today, since the declaration of being lesbian, gay, or bisexual always includes the risk—or at least, the person who plans her or his

coming out fears—that parents, friends, and colleagues at work may be shocked and may break with the homosexual or bisexual person. Moreover, at least in the past, the young lesbians and gays did not have models of other lesbians and gays who could give them a positive view of what it means to be lesbian or gay. This situation has changed during the last ten years, since today quite a lot of lesbians, gays, and bisexuals appear openly with their sexual orientation and their way of living.

Studies on the question of how many young people at which age have their coming out do not exist in Switzerland. But the data from other European countries and the United States lead to the conclusion that the coming out, also in Switzerland, nowadays is usually quite early, as mentioned above, at about the age of 16 years. This means that already during adolescence, lesbians and gays are sure about their same-sex orientation and look for and live a lifestyle according to this orientation.

But these statistical data of an early coming out do not mean that all gays and lesbians have their coming out already during adolescence. There are still women and men (especially bisexuals) who keep their same-sex orientation secret, and even live for some time in heterosexual relations, and have their coming out as same-sex oriented women and men in their 30s, 40s, or even 50s. Those people are in a special situation since they have emotional attachments and obligations to their spouses and children, which make their coming out more complicated than it is for people of younger age. These families especially often need professional counseling during the coming-out process, which is not only an individual step of the homosexual or bisexual person, but a step that all members of the family must undertake (Rauchfleisch 2001; Wiesendanger 2001). This counseling can be done in a few therapeutic sessions with the couple and/or with the whole family, as well as by couple therapy or by family therapy in the narrow sense. Unfortunately, there are not many therapists or centers where families with a lesbian mother or gay father can find professionals who are familiar with these problems. Because of this, the existing self-help groups for lesbian mothers and gay fathers fulfill an important function, since there they find sympathy, support, and advice in their, at times, difficult situation. There also exists a self-help group, Hetera, for wives of gay husbands, where they have the opportunity to talk about their disappointment, their grief, and their feelings of being cheated in different aspects during the time of their marriage.

Especially difficult is the situation for those lesbians, gays, and bisexuals who suffer from psychic illness. In Switzerland, as in many other European countries and in the United States, the majority of professionals nowadays have the opinion that same-sex orientation has nothing to do with psychic health or psychic disease, but that homosexuality as heterosexuality includes the whole range from psychic health to severe disturbance. It is this insight that there is no causal relationship between the sexual orientation and psychic health or disease that led the World Health Organization in 1991 to make the decision to cancel homosexuality as a diagnosis from the *ICD*.

But we know that there are interactions between psychic disturbances and same-sex orientation. On the one hand, we know from empirical studies that discrimination at work has a severe negative influence on the somatic and psychic wellbeing of a person (Schneeberger et al. 2002) and, as studies from other countries show, being lesbian, gay, or bisexual nowadays still means living in a special situation with specific burdens. Some symptoms (e.g., suicidal impulses, abuse of alcohol, and psychosomatic disturbances) can be understood as reactions to these stressful circumstances. On the other hand, we must take into consideration that being resistant to stigmatization and offenses in everyday life needs a strong personality that is able to create coping strategies to handle these difficult situations. People who suffer from psychic illness (neuroses, personality disorders, or psychoses), per definition, do not have this strength and, because of this, have many more difficulties in handling the problems in the coming-out process. At times, patients with borderline personality disorders, in particular, use their same-sex orientation as an explanation for all the difficulties from which they suffer in everyday life (Rauchfleisch et al. 2002). It is important for therapists and counselors who work in the psychosocial field to know about these interactions between the same-sex orientation and the different psychic diseases.

There are not many professionals in Switzerland who are very experienced in this field. In the big cities, lesbian, gay, and bisexual therapists have formed groups where they discuss these problems. There is also a national Swiss organization called Medi-Gays, a group for lesbian, gay, and bisexual professionals in medicine and psychology.

Since the Roman Catholic Church as well as fundamentalist groups in the Protestant churches have a strong discriminative policy against homosexuality, lesbians and gays have founded the ecumenical group HuK (Homosexuelle und Kirche—Homosexuals and Church), which fights for acceptance of lesbian, gay, and bisexual Christians. In another group, ADAMIM, founded in the early 1990s, gay priests have found a place to share their experience in church, to draw the public's attention to their difficult situation in church, and to fight for their rights as being accepted members of their church.

There are also two large national organizations, one for lesbians, LOS (Lesbenorganisation Schweiz—Lesbian Organization Switzerland), and one for gays, Pink Cross, which work together when it is necessary to fight for the rights of lesbians and gays. There are also local homosexual groups in the big cities. Moreover, there are groups for lesbians, gays, and bisexuals who are working in different professions (e.g., in medical jobs or as teachers) and sections, formed by Pink Cross, and working for a better situation in church, in the working field, for legal rights, and so on.

Until now, there are only two cantons of Switzerland (Genf and Zürich) where lesbian and gay couples have the opportunity to legalize their partnership. A national law is in the works as of mid 2003, but it is not yet decided. As in other European countries that already have such a law, it will give same-sex couples the same rights as heterosexual (married) couples, but will not include the right for adoption, although long-term studies from other countries show that children who are brought up in lesbian or gay families do not differ from children who are brought up in heterosexual families, i.e., they do not show any specific pathology in their personality or behavior (Rauchfleisch 1997).

7. Gender Diversity and Transgender Issues

UDO RAUCHFLEITSCH

Switzerland at present has no special laws dealing with transsexuality. Though for many people, transsexuality is still something "strange" and "irritating," the acceptance of transgender persons in public has increased during the last 10 to 15 years. This leads to less discrimination and has made it easier for them to find a job and to live an "ordinary" life. Some get married in their new role (heterosexual preference), while others live in a lesbian (man-to-woman) or gay (woman-to man) relationship with a partner. This phenomenon shows that transsexuality is a dimension independent from sexual orientation.

There are some centers in Switzerland at the University Hospitals where specialists of surgery, endocrinology, psychiatry/clinical psychology, urology, and gynecology treat transgender/transsexual persons. The programs are adapted to the way of treatment that developed in other countries, especially in the United States. This modality requires at least one year of an ongoing psychotherapeutic accompaniment, a psychiatric expert opinion, one year of treatment with cross-gendered hormones, and then the operation. Medical insurance companies pay for the psychotherapeutic and medical treatment if a psychiatric expert opinion states that there is an indication for those interventions. But the insurance companies still refuse to pay for epilation and logopedic (voice) treatment before operation, though these interventions are important for a good integration of the transsexual person into the new gender role. After a sexchange operation, it is possible to change the first name in the personal status in all documents.

Experience with transgender/transsexual persons shows that within this group we find the whole range from psychic health to severe psychic disturbances. Severe psychopathology, especially schizophrenia, is a contraindication for treatment with cross-gendered hormones and surgery. Studies on long-term outcome show, in accordance with the international literature about transsexuality, that generally woman-to-man transsexuals have a better prognosis than man-to-woman transsexuals. Moreover, social integration is an important predictor for outcome (Wyler et al. 1979; Rauchfleisch et al. 1998). If the passing (fitting into the new gender role by the body structure) is good, it is easier for the person to be accepted in this role, while it is a more complicated situation for those with a poor passing. On the whole, passing for woman-to-man transgender persons is much better than for man-to-woman because of the strong consequences of the treatment with testosterone (especially breaking of the voice and growing of a beard). Those transsexual persons who have a solid professional education can often stay in their jobs and do not have great difficulties in social acceptance (family, friends, or public). Experiences with the psychotherapeutic accompaniment show that it is important and fruitful that this treatment is offered during the whole process, from the time before medical interventions until the operation, and even for some time afterwards. If there are spouses or children, it is important to integrate them, at least from time to time, into psychotherapy, or recommend them (especially children) for individual psychotherapy or counseling.

8. Significant Unconventional Sexual Behaviors

A. Coercive Sexual Behaviors

Child Sexual Abuse, Incest, and Pedosexuality (Pedophilia)

As in many other countries, child sexual abuse is a crime with a high percentage of unreported cases, especially when it is an abuse in the sense of incest (done by the father or other close family member). This fact can be understood because of the closeness of the perpetrator to the victim. Often the victim does not dare to inform other people because of fears that they will not believe her or him, or the victim feels he or she is guilty for what has happened; there might also be a loyalty conflict because the perpetrator is a person to whom the child is closely attached at the same time as the abuse is occurring, often causing total confusion about her or his own perception. Because of this emotional confusion and because of the feelings of shame and guilt, it can take many years until sex abuse is consciously recognized and reported to psychotherapists. Eighty to 90% of the victims are girls. The perpetrators are generally up to 90% men from all social levels. To fight sexual abuse of children, an emancipating education and a change of gender-specific power structures is demanded. In Switzerland, children and parents find help in various institutions and places for maltreated and abused children, by emergency telephone hotlines for children, in child-protection centers, and in psychiatric and psychological institutions for children and families.

Pedosexuality

We prefer this term instead of "pedophilia," which by "philia" conceals the aggressive dimension of these deeds. Pedosexuality focuses on the various dynamics and interactions between perpetrator and victim. Similar to incest are those cases where the perpetrator is a leader of Boy Scout groups, a clergyperson, a trainer of sport groups, and so on, who is quite close to the child. Most of the cases of pedosexuality belong to this group. In 2002, both worldwide and in Switzerland, pedosexuality became a public issue when pedosexual crimes committed by Roman Catholic priests decades earlier became a public scandal. It seems that not all these priests are men with pedosexual preferences, but instead chose to abuse children as the way of the lowest resistance ("Weg des geringsten Widerstandes"). Though the officials of the Roman Catholic Church, as usual in such cases, tried to talk of "singular cases" and denied any connection with the forced celibacy of priests, it is obvious that the structures and the sexual norms of the Roman Catholic Church are important factors and are directly (causally) related to these pedosexual acts of priests.

In other, far fewer cases of pedosexuality, the victim does not know the perpetrator who tries to get into contact with the child and abuses it.

Sexual Harassment

As in other European countries and in the United States, many women are victims of sexual harassment at their workplace. A study conducted in 1993 (Ducret & Fehlmann) reported that 72% of the women surveyed indicated that they had experienced sexual advances by men against their will or were victims of sexual insults at least once and usually more often. Those affected are more often single women, frequently in insecure positions, with a low self-esteem, and in a professional situation of great dependence and in jobs dominated by men. The perpetrators are "ordinary" men, frequently married, fathers of children, and mostly more than 10 years at the present workplace. As shown by this and other studies, sexual harassment has a very bad influence, not only on the victims (feelings of shame and helplessness, sleeping disorders, anxiety, depression, and disturbances in personal relationships), but also on the working place (lower efficiency of work, bad climate at the place of work, and leaving the job).

A law (*Eidgenössisches Gleichstellungsgesetz*, Arts. 3 and 4), enacted in 1996, declared sexual harassment punishable and obliged the employer to inform the employees about this law and to deal effectively with complaints. Until now, information events were undertaken in many public and private workshops, and in some cantons. Also both Protestant and Roman Catholic authorities have published information about sexual harassment and, as public and private institutions, have identified persons of confidence who, in case of sexual harassment, help women to clarify their situation, intervene at the workplace of the women, and support them if they want to start a legal procedure.

9. Contraception, Abortion, and Population Planning

SIBIL TSCHUDIN

A. Contraception

In the first half of the 20th century, contraception was mainly limited to the use of natural family planning methods such as the one Knaus Ogino devised. The response to questions about family planning was strongly-and might still be slightly-influenced by social factors and religion. That means that contraceptives were more accepted and used in Protestant regions than in Catholic ones, more in cities than in rural regions, and more by better-educated persons than by people of lower social status. With the introduction of the pill on the Swiss market in the early 1960s and the development of more-convenient IUDs, as well as in consequence of the women's emancipation movement, the demand for and use of effective contraceptives has changed drastically. Nowadays, its use is widely accepted. Birth control is still mainly left to women. After the detection of HIV/AIDS, and certainly because of information and large advertising campaigns during the last decade, the awareness of this problem and the acceptance of condom use has grown considerably.

In a survey carried out in 1996, a representative sample of 1,000 women between ages 15 to 45 were asked about the actual contraceptive method they used. The results showed a predominance of oral contraceptives (OC) by 31%, followed by condoms (17%), IUD (6%), tubal ligation (6%), vasectomy (5%), natural family planning methods (5%), coitus interruptus (2%), and depot-injections, diaphragm, and spermicides (1% each). Twenty-two percent indicated they used no contraceptive at all. Of this 22%, 18% were pregnant or intended to get pregnant; the remaining 4% would have been upset by an unwanted pregnancy. Young women (age group 20 to 25 years) use the pill in an even higher percentage of about 50%. Contraceptives are not covered by health insurance and must be paid for by the consumers themselves. This is an important factor that limits their use, especially by the young, people with low income, and asylum-seeking immigrants. Whereas condoms can be purchased easily in drugstores and supermarkets, the pill can only be bought in pharmacies on prescription.

B. Teenage (Unmarried) Pregnancies

In comparison with some other European countries, the pregnancy and birthrate of teenagers (age 15 to 19 years) is relatively low. In 1998, 3.9 per 1,000 teenagers gave birth to a child in Switzerland, while the rates in 1997 for the U.K., Sweden, and Netherlands were 30.1, 7.2, and 4.3 per 1,000, respectively. The estimated abortion rate for teenagers in Switzerland was 6.1 per 1,000 in 1998, indicating that three of five teenage pregnancies end by artificial abortion. The estimated pregnancy rate for the age group of 15 to 19 years is about 10 per 1,000. Teenagers can make the decision on their own, and if they fear that it could be seriously harmful to them if their parents were informed about the unwanted pregnancy, their wish for secrecy will be taken into account. Single mothers are given an assistance or guardianship for their children only if they are not of age or express a need for assistance. Various institutions offer help to the young mother, if there is not sufficient support by the teenager's parents and family.

C. Abortion

In the 19th century, legislation concerning artificial abortion was a responsibility and duty of the cantons. From 1893 to 1938, nationwide regulation of this issue within the federal penalty legislation was discussed and a federal law was worked out. In 1942, it came into force and reduced the more liberal management of abortion in some cantons to medical indication. That meant abortion was only legal if severe danger for the pregnant woman's life or health was feared. Otherwise, abortion was illegal and punished by prison or fine. The new legal limitation did not lead to a reduction of the number of legal abortions (about 15,000 per year in those times). But the following decades and the changing and more and more liberal attitude of Swiss people towards abortion led to a reduction in illegal abortions at first, and after the introduction of the pill, to a reduction of legal abortions as well. In the 1960s and 1970s, a so-called "abortion tourism" (mainly from Catholic and conservative cantons to more-liberal ones) was common, and the women often were made to feel guilty when seeking help in case of unwanted pregnancy. In the 1980s and 1990s, the law was interpreted very liberally. Unofficially, women were now allowed to decide themselves, and their decision was legitimated by the physician's expertise attesting to the risk of psychological sequelae if the woman were forced to keep the unwanted pregnancy. Since 1988, no woman has been punished by law for illegal abortion.

In 1971, Swiss women finally got their right to vote. Soon afterwards, an initiative to exempt abortion from punishment was launched, and then withdrawn in favor of the so-called "Fristenregelung" (time-limited permission that means legalization of abortion on demand of the pregnant woman within the first 12 weeks of pregnancy). In 1977, however, this law and a later law enlarged to a social indication were barely rejected by a plebiscite. Before the paragraphs concerning abortion in the penal code could be revised, a federal law charging the cantons to establish a center for planned parenthood offering counseling for free was launched in 1981 and put into operation in 1994. After years of debates and discussions, the second initiative to introduce the "Fristenregelung" was clearly accepted by more than 70% by plebiscite in 2002. This act legalized the practice of most cantons during the preceding two decades, and put an end to the varying, and therefore unjust, handling by the cantons. Abortion is now legal on demand of the woman when executed during the first 12 weeks of pregnancy.

The methods used are medical abortion by *mifepristone* and *misoprostol* until 49 days of pregnancy, and vacuum aspiration and curettage until 12 weeks of gestation. Medical abortion can only be offered by a physician, who can execute a curettage in case of failure of the method. The operation can be carried out in public hospitals, normally under general or epidural anesthesia, or in private practice, usually executed under local anesthesia. Private clinics generally refuse to carry out artificial abortions.

In any case, the following prerequisites must be met:

- Written demand of the pregnant woman;
- Pregnancy under a maximum of 12 weeks of gestation;
- Counseling concerning risks, complications, and possible sequelae by the physician performing a medical or surgical abortion;
- Counseling of adolescents under the age of 16 years in a specialized office;
- All abortions must be reported anonymously to the responsible health authority; and
- Beyond 12 weeks of gestation, abortion can be performed if there is a medical reason. This reason must be more severe the more the pregnancy is advanced. During the second trimester, abortion because of psychosocial or psychiatric reasons is exceptional. Most abortions at this state of pregnancy are executed on demand of the woman or couple after detection of severe fetal

malformations or chromosomal aberrations. Up to 14 weeks of pregnancy, a vacuum aspiration is the method used; afterwards, abortion is induced by *mifepristone* and *misoprostol*, occasionally followed by a curettage because of incomplete release of the placenta. The costs of any abortion procedures in the above-mentioned contexts are carried by the obligatory health assurance.

10. Sexually Transmitted Diseases and HIV/AIDS

JOHANNES BITZER

A. Sexually Transmitted Diseases

Since the 1920s, there has been a political effort to control sexually transmitted diseases by reporting cases to state institutions. Registered prostitutes are legally required to be examined at regular intervals for venereal diseases.

The Legal Framework

In 1999, a modification regarding the reporting of sexually transmitted diseases was established in Switzerland. The new legal dispositions abolished the necessity for the physicians to report classic infections like gonorrhea, chlamydia, syphilis, and chancroid. In addition, the new law interrupted the automatic registration performed by the laboratories of *Treponema pallidum*. These new regulations seem to be appropriate regarding the assessment of infections. The new regulation says the following: Obligatory declaration refers to HIV and AIDS, laboratory declaration refers to HIV-positive tests, gonorrhea, chlamydia trachomatis, and hepatitis B and C. In addition, the following infections have to be declared (reported) by physicians: HIV, AIDS, and hepatitis B and C.

The Epidemiology

The incidence of the different infections is changing. Gonorrhea has diminished and syphilis seems to be increasing.

There are very few specialized STD clinics, because these are usually integrated into the dermatological department of university hospitals. Thus, patients with STDs are usually seen either in practices of general practitioners, gynecologists, or urologists, or at the outpatient departments of the dermatology, gynecology, and urology units. There are, however, specialized HIV clinics, which are usually directed by infectiologists (internal medicine). Several dermatological outpatient departments in Switzerland have decided to survey other STDs. Their list includes: orchitis in men, rectitis, cervicitis, chlamydia, gonorrhea, syphilis, chancroid, genital herpes, genital condylomata, pelvic inflammatory disease, and Trichomonas. Unfortunately, the data gathered by the six outpatient university departments are not representative for the Swiss population.

For the general population, there is a declaration system called *Sentinella*. Between 150 and 250 general practitioners are cooperating on a voluntary basis to report infectious diseases. Since 1995, 30 gynecologists have been included.

In 1998, gynecologists have participated in a prevalence study on chlamydia in women under 35 years of age. From this study, it has been extrapolated that the numbers given by the laboratories represent only 5% of the total reservoir of chlamydia infections of women between 20 to 35 years. It is therefore estimated that chlamydia infections have spread out in Switzerland, with 2,400 infection cases in 2000. This means, that chlamydia is the most prevalent sexual STD infection in Switzerland. Compared with AIDS, the detection and tracing of other STDs is not optimal. This provides a reason for reconsideration, especially regarding the resurgence of classical STDs in all European countries.

The laboratory reports do not permit an in-depth epidemiological analysis. On one hand, the available data are incomplete, and on the other hand, they do not mention the total number of tests. This makes it impossible to ascertain whether an increase in positive test results is because of an increase in infections or to an increase in the number of tests.

B. HIV/AIDS

Overview

HIV- and AIDS-prevention programs are quite widespread in Switzerland. Two major organizations are involved in public education and programs.

The AIDS Hilfe Schweiz, l'Aide Suisse contre le SIDA (aids@aids.ch) is a private association founded in 1985 and financed by Bundesamt für Gesundheit (BAG—the Federal Administration of Health). This organization has 21 cantonal and regional subcenters. The secretariat of the organization, based in Zurich (Konradstrasse 20, 8005 Zurich; case postale 1118, 8031 Zurich), develops specially tailored programs for HIV prevention especially for homosexual and bisexual men, female and male sex workers, drug consumers, and young people. This secretariat also coordinates the action of the other centers, which are financed by the cantons. The local or cantonal centers' services include medical information, legal advice, personal counseling, networking, and group formation.

A second regular information service is the SIDA Infodoc Swiss (www.infodoc-gf.ch). This organization is responsible for the collection of bibliographic information. SIDA Infothek publishes regularly a journal called *Aids Infothek*, which comments on the actual issues and also reviews recent publications.

The general approach in family planning consultations is to provide counsel for prevention of unwanted pregnancy in combination with protection against sexually transmitted diseases, especially HIV. This is accomplished by promoting the use of condoms. Tests can be made anonymously and free of charge at the Aidshilfe institutions. Testing is also available at the outpatient departments.

HIV-infected persons are obliged by law to inform their sexual partners about the risk. On the other hand, HIV-positive prostitutes are not obliged to inform their clients. Clients of sex workers are responsible for protecting themselves.

Partner tracing is not obligatory, nor are possibly infected persons obliged to be tested for HIV. HIV testing can be only performed with the informed consent of the person. Testing by institutions and hospitals for protection of medical personal without informed consent of the patients is not allowed. The general policy is to encourage people to get tested, but all the efforts are dealt with on a voluntary basis because coercion is thought to push people into isolation and anonymity that prevent them from collaborating with the health system. Infected persons are strongly encouraged to inform their partners. They are advised about the legal consequences of infecting another person in the presence of knowledge of one's own infection. Further obligations are not regulated by law.

HIV Prevention Programs

For the past 14 years, since 1989, the Institute for Social and Preventive Medicine of the University of Lausanne has performed various studies regarding the global strategy of prevention of HIV infections. Global evaluation surveys, as well as specific studies in specific populations, have been performed. The last report on the global evaluation of 1996 to 1998 shows the following results:

- Public awareness of the need for ongoing HIV prevention and consciousness of risk-reduction behavior remain at a high level. The results of HIV-prevention education are steady and persistent. There is no diminution of preventive behavior in recent years and the number of new infections has continuously declined. It can be seen that there is no longer a major difference in the different regions of Switzerland, and preexisting differences between cities and rural areas and between different groups of education have diminished. There is also general agreement that the confederation has to continue health education on this issue to make it part of normal life.
- A major element of HIV prevention is a solidarity, which manifests itself on the level of solidarity with affected persons, solidarity with the manifestly ill persons, especially regarding their jobs and their insurance, and solidarity with other countries affected by the infection.
- A special program for women's health and prevention of AIDS was set up between 1994 and 1998, making it possible to form groups of experts in reproductive and sexual health to integrate women's health into gendersensitive programs and activities at universities and hospitals.
- There is, however, still a lack of uniformity between the different cantons in Switzerland. Another study has focused on the sexuality and sexual behavioral of HIVpositive persons (published in 1998). The infected persons suffer from various psycho-effective problems, like diminution of self-esteem, fear of being rejected, the difficulties of maintaining protected intercourse, the denial of the disease, the deterioration of physical wellbeing, and the questioning and doubts about maternity or paternity.
- From this study, it was concluded that, besides the medical care, more intensive psychological care is necessary.
 Furthermore, health personal should be informed about the special emotional needs of HIV-positive persons.

Another study of the needs of HIV-positive persons found that the quality of information and of counseling is too heterogeneous across the country. There are no guidelines regarding information-giving and patient education. Moralizing continues. The insurance companies do not pay for artificial insemination for HIV-positive males who want a child, but without the risk of infecting their partner with unprotected intercourse. Psychological support during pregnancy is insufficient. There is a need for continuous education for obstetricians and midwifes. There are still too many tests performed without informed consent.

Finally, a third study has evaluated sexual education at schools. As in other areas, this study showed an enormous heterogeneity between the different regions. Although there is a legal basis for all schools to teach about HIV, the practice is very different. It seems that on the obligatory school level, the coverage of the subject is sufficient, whereas at the higher school levels, it is much less. In the German-speaking region, sexuality education seems to be less effective than in the French-speaking region. There is no basic sex education in the German-speaking part, which makes it more difficult for the teachers to approach AIDS as a subject.

[Update 2002: UNAIDS Epidemiological Assessment: By the end of 2001, a cumulative total of 25,637 cases of HIV infection was reported in the country. The number of newly diagnosed AIDS cases has declined since 1995. This development is associated with improved therapy (highly active antiretroviral therapies, HAART). Injecting drug users and men who have sex with men each contributed approximately 25% to the reported AIDS cases in 2000 and 2001. The proportion of cases in the heterosexual transmission group had been steadily increasing until 1999, and seems to have stabilized since then at around 45%. As a result, the proportion of cases in women has also increased over the years to over 30%.

[The number of death reports for persons with AIDS increased until 1994 and has since declined. In 1999, approximately 120 persons with HIV or AIDS were reported to have died. This number is less than 20% of the number reported for the peak year 1994. Death reports are not complete for 2000 and 2001, but it is estimated that the decline in AIDS-related mortality is continuing, although at a slower rate.

[The number of newly diagnosed HIV infections has also been declining in Switzerland between 1992 and 1999 to 2000 and appears to be stabilizing. Heterosexual contacts have been the dominant transmission route since 1990 (over a third of all newly diagnosed HIV infections, over 50% since 1997). Men who have sex with men make up approximately 25%, and injecting drug users approximately 15% of reported positive HIV tests in 2000 and 2001. Among heterosexually infected cases, the proportion of cases with nationalities from countries with a generalized epidemic is increasing, although the absolute number of cases in this group has been more or less stable in the second half of the last decade.

[The estimated number of adults and children living with HIV/AIDS on January 1, 2002, were:

Adults ages 15-49:	19,000	(rate: 0.1%)
Women ages 15-49:	6,000	
Children ages 0-15:	300	

[An estimated less than 100 adults and children died of AIDS during 2001.

[No estimate is available for the number of Swiss children who had lost one or both parents to AIDS and were under age 15 at the end of 2001. (*End of update by the Editors*)]

11. Sexual Dysfunctions, Counseling, and Therapies

JUDITH ALDER

The definition of sexual dysfunction followed in Switzerland is in agreement with the international classifications of mental disorders *ICD-10*, chapter F52 (sexual dysfunction not in relation to a medical factor), and *DSM-IV* (sexual and gender identity disorders). However, in the general population, there is a lack of definition of what "normal sexual behavior" is. This is particularly true in the lack of public knowledge about what is the "normal" range of frequency for sexual activity and what types of sexual behavior are considered within the "normal" range. In general, a sexual dysfunction is diagnosed only after a longer period of its persistence and not shortly after the development.

An impairment of sexual behavior/response that has the following features is understood as sexual dysfunction:

- Disorder of sexual drive or satisfaction;
- Lack of the physiological reaction needed for satisfactory sexual interaction;
- · Inability to experience and control orgasm; or
- Painful intercourse.

A recent Swiss survey of sexual dysfunction in women shows that lack of libido is the most-often-named sexual problem (41%), followed by orgasmic disorders (19%), dyspareunia (painful intercourse) (12%), vaginal spasms (10%), sexual aversion (8%), and excitement disorder (1%) (Buddeberg et al. 1994). In men, the most frequent sexual dysfunction is erectile dysfunction (41.7%), followed by early ejaculation (30.6%), lack of libido (9.7%), painful intercourse (2.8%), and sexual aversion and delayed ejaculation (both 1.4%) (Buddeberg et al. 1994). In general, sexual dysfunction certainly is not something people talk about when they are confronted with it. Even women during menopause rarely have an exchange about the changes and problems in sexuality they experience during these years.

Availability of Diagnosis and Treatment

People with sexual problems generally consult first their family physician or gynecologist. Many patients who do not mention the problem to their doctor will not receive treatment for a long time. Questions about sexual functioning are still not part of a routine history taking. Only a few men would consult a urologist in the first place; they generally wait until their general practitioner physician refers them. If the problem is recognized, diagnosis by physicians generally is mostly adequate. However, if the problem is related to addictive behavior or medication, it may not be assessed carefully enough. Sexual problems in the first place are still looked upon from a somatic perspective and more so for men than for women. Only if a medical treatment is unsuccessful will the patient be referred for specialized counseling. However, there is a clear shortage of therapists who have special skills in sexual counseling, and it is generally rather difficult to find therapy places for patients with a sexual dysfunction. There are only a few centers in the larger cities that offer special counseling and therapy for sexual dysfunction. And these generally have waiting lists.

Training and Certification of Therapists

A recent study assessed knowledge of and sensitivity to the sexual side effects of antidepressants in general practitioners and psychiatrists (Kunz et al. 1998). The response rate (12.5%) of the contacted physicians was very low, demonstrating at least partly the lack of relevance that healthcare providers give to sexual matters in counseling for other psychological problems. Only one half of physicians responding judged their competence in sexual medicine as fair or good. Differences in sexual history taking were observed between general practitioners and psychiatrists, the latter addressing more frequently sexual medicine-related questions. The results emphasize the importance of knowledge and competence in sexual medicine for general practitioners and psychiatrists, both showing interest in continuing education on this topic. Diagnosis and treatment of sexual dysfunction is part of most curricula in psychology and-later on-psychotherapy specialization. These curricula include sexual dysfunction as one part of the training among the other mental disorders. There are only a few private institutes, Zentrum für Agogik and Höhere Fachschule Luzern being two, which offer a specialization course in sexology and sexual counseling. However, there is no official regulation or certification for those providing sexual counseling in Switzerland.

12. Sex Research and Advanced Professional Education

JOHANNES BITZER

There is no Swiss professorial society for sexological research and sexology. There are, however, different professional associations that deal with sexual issues. These include the Swiss Society for Psychosocial and Psychosomatic Medicine, especially the Division of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynecology; the Swiss Society for Fertility, Sterility, and Family Planning; the Swiss Society of Urology; and the Swiss Society of Gynecology and Obstetrics. In recent years, efforts have been made to integrate sexology in the curricula for training medical students. Until now, there is not yet a specific training program, which could be compared to other training programs designed to teach certain skills (*Fertigkeitsausweise*).

In 1998, a collaboration between the institutes of Basel, Zurich, and Lausanne for social and preventive medicine made a survey analyzing 140 publications regarding reproductive and sexual health: 23% of the publications were routine statistics, 12% repetitive studies, 61% isolated studies, and 5% ongoing studies. The largest amount of studies, 40%, concentrated on STDs and HIV, followed by unwanted pregnancies 33%, contraception 29%, sex education 14%, sexual behavior 8%, deliveries 8%, and violence 6%. This analysis showed that there is a lack of epidemiological data regarding the country as a nation in almost all areas, including unwanted pregnancies, STDs, violence, contraceptive behavior, and so on.

A quite-positive development can be found in the recent and current research projects undertaken by several research groups in Switzerland:

- The Institutes of Social and Preventive Medicine in Switzerland are focused on epidemiological research.
- The Institute in Zürich (Schmid, Gutzwiler) has done major research projects on sexual and reproductive health of the Swiss population. Furthermore, they have made surveys regarding sexual behavior especially in the older age group. Another focus of research of this group is HIV and AIDS prevention.
- The Institute in Lausanne (Dubois-Arber, Spencer) performed several evaluation studies on HIV/AIDS prevention, unwanted pregnancies, and teenager sexuality. Another focus of their research is violence and especially sexual violence. (Hofner et al.).
- Another publication was made in 2001 by the Institute of Social and Preventive Medicine of Lausanne. The study focused on the sexual health of the canton Waadt. The study focused mainly on postcoital contraception and a knowledge of contraceptive methods.
- The Institute in Basel (E. Zemp, U. Ackermann-Liebrich) is focusing especially on women's health issues. This includes research on family planning services, maternity care, mammography, etc.
- Research on teenager health was extended by P. A. Michaud and F. Narring.
- Several research projects on violence and especially sexual violence have been performed by different research groups (Godenzi, Felber, Gilloz).
- Research on contraception and sexuality is being performed by various university groups (J. Bitzer et al., M. Bianchi-Demicheli, etc.).
- The group of C. Buddeberg at the Zürich Institute of Psychosocial Medicine has published on several issues: Sexual counseling skills, and sexual behavior of elder females and males (M. Schmid-Mast, C. Buddeberg, F. Gutzwiller).
- The group of Johannes Bitzer at the Division of Social medicine and Psychosomatic Gynecology has done research on sexual dysfunction, counseling, and adolescent and perimenopausal sexuality.
- Another important institution is the Professor Willi Pasini Institute of Sexology at the psychiatric university hospital of Geneva. The work is now continued by Dr. Dominique Chatton, a psychiatrist.
- Several groups have done prevalence studies on STDs (Feuz et al., Lauper).
- One of the most important areas of research in Switzerland is the study of sexual and reproductive health per-

formed by Karen Klaue and Brenda Spencer with the collaboration of Hugues Balthasar. This study was financed by the Office Fédéral de la Santé Publique, Berne, and was carried out at the Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive, Lausanne. The background of the study is the important political initiative, called Postulate of Genner of June 2000, which demands that the government produce a survey on the report how the sexual health of the Swiss population could be improved. The study was performed from the December 1, 2001, to June 3, 2002. One of the major objectives of the study was the integration in coordination of different services and programs like mother and child healthcare, family planning, and AIDS help, prevention, and protection, with a special focus on groups like teenagers, men, and women apart from their role as mothers.

- Gender studies have also become an important part of the research and academic activities in Switzerland. The approach is multidisciplinary and includes the sensitivities and nuances of researchers in different disciplines like medicine, social signs, linguistics, history, and so on, to include in their research gender-specific questions and what is called gender mainstreaming.
- A competence center for gender studies was founded in 1998 in Zurich. In Lausanne, there is a chair for gender studies. There is a Swiss society for women and gender research, founded in 1996.

There is no official specifically sexological journal devoted to publication of sexological research. Research results are usually published in German or English journals.

References and Suggested Readings

- Abelin, T., N. Bachmann, B. Bisig, et al. 2000. Enquête suisse sur la santé 1997: Canton du Valais. Sion: Etat du Valais: Département de la Santé, des Affaires Sociales et de l'Énergie.
- Ackermann-Liebrich, U., E. Zemp Stutz, E. Martin-Diener, et al. 1996. Women's health profile Switzerland. Basel: Institute for Social and Preventive Medicine.
- Addor, V., C. Ferron, F. Narring, et al. 1997. Interruptions de grossesse dans und canton suisse de 1990 à 1993: Implications pour la surveillance épidémiologique. *Rev. Epidemiol Sante Publique*, 45(474):82.
- Aide Suisse contre le SIDA (ASS). 1997. Etre soi-même: Brochure à l'intention des jeunes gays, bis et lesbiennes et leur entourage. Zurich: Aide Suisse contre le SIDA (ASS).
- Aide Suisse contre le SIDA (ASS). 1998. Les homosexuels et le SIDA: La recherche d'une solution; Rapport sur la situation en Suisse. Zurich: Aide Suisse contre le SIDA (ASS).
- BAG Bulletin. 2002 (July). HIV und AIDS in der schweiz: Statistik bis ende Juni 2002; BAG Bulletin, 31(29).
- Bianchi-Demicheli, F., E. Perrin, F. Lüdicke, et al. 2001. Contraception and sexuality after termination of pregnancy: A comparison between Lugano and Geneva. *Swiss Med Wkly*, 131(35-36):515-520.
- Birrer, A., T. Bodmer, U. Bollag, et al. 2000. *Le système de déclaration sentinelle en Suisse*. Berne: Office Fédéral de la Santé Publique.
- Bruhin, E., M. Werner, T. Abel, et al. 2001. Lifestyle and HIV prevention: Patterns of sexual risk and their determinants: A project on basic research and prevention development based on the concept of health relevant lifestyles. Bern: Swiss National Science Foundation.
- Cavaleri, A., M. Verwey, E. Konigs, et al. 1996. Evaluation de la stratégie de prévention du SIDA en Suisse, phase 69, 1993-1995. Prévention du SIDA auprès des prostituées étrangères: Le Projet Barfüsserfrauen. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (Cah Rech Doc IUMSP, no. 120.8).

- CIA. 2002 (January). *The world factbook 2002*. Washington, DC: Central Intelligence Agency. Available: http://www .cia.gov/cia/publications/factbook/index.html
- Coda, P., M. J. Glardon, & M. Schmid. 1998. Santé sexuelle et reproductive en Suisse: Étude préparatoire avec recensement des études, publications et statistiques. Basel: Institute für Sozial- und Präventivmedizin.
- Couturier, E., N. Dupin, M. Janier, et al. 2001. *Résurgence de la syhilis en France, 2000-2001*. BEH 2001:(36-36).
- Dubois-Arber, F., A. Jeannin, G. Meystre-Agustoni, et al. 1993. Evaluation de la stratégie de prévention du SIDA en Suisse sur mandat de l'Office Fédéral de la Santé Publöique: Quatrième rapport de synthése 1991-1992. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (Cah Rech Doc IUMSP, no 82).
- Dubois-Arber, F., A. Jeannin, G. Meystre-Agustoni, et al. 1996. Evaluation de la stratégie de prévention du SIDA en Suisse sur mandat de l'Office Fédéral de la Santé Publique: Cinquième rapport de synthèse 1993-1995. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médicine Sociale et Préventive.
- Dubois-Arber, F., A. Jeannin, B. Spencer, et al. 1999. Evaluation de la straégie de prévention du SIDA en Suisse: Sicième rapport de synthèse 1996-1998. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive.
- Dubois-Arber, F., A. Jeannin, & B. Spencer. 1999. Long term global evaluation of a national AIDS prevention strategy: The case of Switzerland. *AIDS 1999*, 13:2571-2582.
- Dubois-Arber, F., P. Lehmann, D. Hausser, et al. 1989. Evaluation des campagnes de prévention du SIDA en Suisse: Deuxième rapport de synthèse. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (Cah Rech Doc IUMSP, no 39).
- Ducret, V., & Ch. Fehlmann. 1993. Sexuelle belästigung am arbeitsplatz. Worüber frauen schweigen. Untersuchung in Genf. Eidg. Büro für die gleichstellung von frau und mann (Hg.). Bern: Eidg. Druck- und Materialzentrale.
- Ernst, M. L., M. Haour-Knipe, & B. Spencer. 1998. Evaluation des aktionsprogrammes gesundheit von frauen: Schwerpunkt HIV-prävention 1994-1997. Evaluation of the women's health: HIV prevention programme 1994-1997. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (Raisons de Santé, 22).
- Felber, P. 2001. Groupe de travail 'violence domestique,' Centre Suisse de Prévention de la Criminalité. Campagne violence domestique 2002-2003. Neuchâtel: Centre Suisse de Prévention de la Criminalité.
- Fenton, K., J. Giesecke, & F. Hamers. 2001. Europe-wide surveillance for sexually transmitted infections: A timely and appropriate intervention. *Euro Surveillance*, 6(5):69-70.
- Feuz, M. 2002. Les infections sexuellement transmissibles en Suisse: Historique du système de déclaration, situation actuelle et perspectives. *Infothèque SIDA*, 14(1):11-13.
- Gilloz, L., J. De Puy, & V. Ducret. 1997. Domination et violence envers la femme dans le couple. Lausanne: Editions Payot.
- Godenzi, A., & G. Müller. 2002. Première étude de longue durée sur la résolution non violente des conflits au sein de la famille: Communiqué de presse. Berne: Fonds National Suisse; 2002. (PNR 40, Violence au quotidien et criminalité organisée).
- Hausser, D., P. Lehmann, F. Dubois-Arber, et al. 1987. Evaluation des campagnes de prévention contre le SIDA en Suisse sur mandat de l'OFSP (Rapport de synthèse). Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (Cah Rech Doc IUMSP, no 23).
- Hausser, D., E. Zimmermann, & F. Dubois-Arber. 1991. Evaluation de la stratégie de prévention due SIDA en Suisse. 3ème rapport de synthése 1989-1990. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (Cah Rech Doc IUMSP, no 52).
- Hofner, M. C. 2000. Formation VIH/SIDA 1989-1999: Rapport final contrat no 6057. Unité de prévention, Ed. Lau-

sanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive.

- Hofner, M. C., & S. Siggen. 2001. Violence conjugale dans le canton de Vaud: Recherche réparatoire réalisée sur mandat du Bureau de l'Égalité entre les Femmes et les Hommes du Canton de Vaud. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médicine Sociale et Préventive/UP; Bureau de l'Égalité entre les Femmes et les Hommes, Vaud.
- Infoplease.com: Encyclopedia-Switzerland: Geography, history, government.
- Intégrité Sexuelle et Violence contre les Femmes, Commission Fédéreale pour les Questions Féminines, ed. *Histoire de l'égalité en Suisse de 1848 à 2000: Femmes, pouvoir, histoire* (pp. 1-12). 2001. Berne: CFQF.
- Kantonale und Spitalstatistiken. 2001 (January). In: Schwangerschaftsabbruch in der Schweiz–Eine neuregelung ist notwendig: Ja zur fristenregelung; Arbeitsgruppe "Schwangerschaftsabbruch."
- Kennzahlen Volkszählung, Bundesamt für Statistik, 2002.
- Kunz, R., A. Leuthold, & C. Buddeberg. 1998. Sexuelle dysfunktionen unter antidepressiva: Ergebnisse einer ärztebefragung. Schweiz Rundschau Med (PRAXIS), 18(87):610-616.
- Loi fédérale sur la lutte contre les maladies transmissibles de l'homme (loi sur les épidémies) du 18 décembre 1970 (état le 27 novembre 2001). 2001. Berne: Chancellerie Fédérale.
- Meystre-Aqustoni, G., R. Thomas, M. Häusermann, et al. 1998. La sexualité des personnes vivant avec le VIH/SIDA. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (*Raisons de Santé*, 17).
- Narring, F., P. A. Michaud, H. Wydler, et al. 1997. Sexualité des adolescents et SIDA: Processus et négociations autoukr des relations sexuelles et du choix de la contraception. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive. (*Raisons de Santé*, 24).
- Narring, F., A. Tschumper, P. A. Michaud, et al. 1994. La santé des adolescents en Suisse: Rapport d'une enquête national sur la santé et les styles de vie des 15-20 ans. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive; 1994. (Cah Rech Doc IUMSP, 113a).
- Paget, J., V. Batter, & M. Zwahlen. 1999. The Swiss Network of Dermatology Policlinics HIV prevalence study: Rationale, characteristics and results (1990-1996). *Soz- Präventivmed*, 44(1):7.
- Paget, J., E. Rundler, & R. Zbinden. 2000. The prevalence of genital chlamydial infection among women consulting their gynecologist in Switzerland: The sentinelle chlamydia prevalence study. Swiss Surveillance Network of Sentinel Gynecologists. In: Sentinella 1998: Rapport annuel du système de déclaration Sentinella en Suisse. Berne: Office Fédéral de la Santé Publique.
- Raeber, P. A., & J. L. Zurcher. 2002. Epidémiologie: Suivre les épidémies et les germes à la trace: Loi sur les épidémies. Feuille Info/OFSP (1.2):1-2.
- Rapp, R. 2002 (January). Die gesetzliche regelung des schwangerschaftsabbruchs in der Schweiz. In: *Dokumentation der Weiterbildungstagung* [Zürich].
- Rauchfleisch, U. 1997. Alternative familienformen. Eineltern, gleichgeschlechtliche paare, hausmänner. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht.
- Rauchfleisch, U. 2001. Schwule. Lesben. Bisexuelle. Lebensweisen, Vorurteile, Einsichten. 3. Aufl. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht.
- Rauchfleisch, U., J. Frossard, G. Waser, K. Wiesendanger, & W. Roth. 2002. Gleich und doch anders. Psychotherapie und beratung von lesben, schwulen, bisexuellen und ihren angehörigen. Stuttgart: Klett-Cotta.
- Rauchfleisch, U., D. Barth, & R. Battegay. 1998. Resultate einer langzeitkatamnese von transsexuellen. *Nervenarzt*, 69, 799-805.
- Repräsentativ-befragung von 1000 frauen im alter von 15-45 jahren, GfS Forschungsinstitut. 1996 (May).

- Schmid Mast, M., & T. Bucher. 1999. Sexuell aktiv ins alter. Unimagazin: Die Zeitschrift der Universität Zürich, (1):1-5.
- Schmid Mast, M., R. Hornung, F. Gutzwiller, et al. 2002. Sexualität in der Zweiten. Lebenshälfte Gynäkol Geburtshilfliche Rundsch, 40:13-19.
- Schneeberger, A., U. Rauchfleisch, & R. Battegay. 2002: Psychosomatische folgen und begleitphänomene der diskriminierung am arbeitsplatz bei homosexuellen menschen Schweiz. Arch. Neurol. Psychiat., 153:137-143.
- So-Barazetti, B., M. J. Glardon, E. Palasthy, et al. 1996. Projekt "Ressources en santé sexuelle accessibles partout": Bestandesaufnahme und bedarfserhebung bei familienplanungsstellen und Aids-Hilfen in der Schweiz. Savigny: Schweizerische Vereinigung für Familienplanung und Sexualerziehung.
- Somaini, B., W. Twisselmann, T. Ferber, et al. 1999. VIH et SIDA: Programme national 1999 à 2003. Berne: OFSP (Office Fédéral de la Santé Publique).
- Spencer, B., et al. Politiques et pratiques cantonales en matière de prévention VIH/SIDA et education sexuelle à l'école. In: Raison de Santé 66.
- Statistik Schweiz Eckdaten. 2003. Bundesamt für statistik.
- Thomas, R., M. Haour-Knipe, P. Huynh Do, et al. 2001. Die bedürfnisse der menschen mit HIV/AIDS in der Schweiz: Kurzfassung. Lausanne: Institut Universitaire de Médecine Sociale et Préventive.

- Tschumper, A., F. Narring, C. Meier, et al. 1998. Sexual victimization in adolescent girls (age 15-20 years) enrolled in postmandatory schools or professional training programmes in Switzerland. Acta Paediatr, 87:212-217.
- UNAIDS. 2002. Epidemiological fact sheets by country. Geneva, Switzerland: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/ AIDS (UNAIDS/WHO). Available: http://www.unaids.org/ hivaidsinfo/statistics/fact sheets/index en.htm.
- Université de Genève, Formation Continue Universitaire. 2002. Certificat de formation continue en sexologie clinique. Available: http://www.unige.ch/formcont/. (Accessed June 10, 2002).
- Von Türk, A., V. Addor, A. Jeannin, et al. 2001. Etat de santé de la population vaudoise, 2001. Cahier thématique 4, Santé sexuelle et procréative: Troisième rapport pour la Commission Cantonale de Prévention. Lausanne: Service de la Santé Publique; 2001. Available: http://www.sanimedia.ch.
- Wiesendanger, K. 2001. Schwule und lesben in psychotherapie, seelsorge und beratung. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht.
- Wyler, J., R. Battegay, S. Krupp, M. Rist, & U. Rauchfleisch. 1979. Der transsexualismus und dessen therapie. *Schweiz. Arch. Neurol. Psychiat.*, 124:43-58.
- Zemp, E., P. Coda, M. J. Glardon, & M. Schmid. 1999. Travaux de conceptualisation pour la promotion de la santé des femmes. Bâle: Institut de Médicine Sociale et Préventive.

Critical Acclaim for The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality

1. The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality, Vols. 1-3 (Francoeur, 1997)

The World Association of Sexology, an international society of leading scholars and eighty professional organizations devoted to the study of human sexual behavior, has endorsed *The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality* as an important and unique contribution to our understanding and appreciation of the rich variety of human sexual attitudes, values, and behavior in cultures around the world.

Recipient of the "1997 Citation of Excellence for an outstanding reference in the field of sexology," awarded by the American Foundation for Gender and Genital Medicine and Science at the Thirteenth World Congress of Sexology, Valencia, Spain.

Recommended by *Library Journal* (October 1, 1997) to public and academic librarians looking to update their collections in the area of sexuality: "An extraordinary, highly valuable synthesis of information not available elsewhere. Here are in-depth reports on sex-related practices and culture in 32 countries on six continents, contributed by 135 sexologists worldwide.... For all academic and larger public collections."

Picked by *Choice* (Association of College & Research Libraries/American Library Association) as Best Reference Work and Outstanding Academic Book for 1997: "Although this encyclopedia is meant as a means of understanding human sexuality, it can also be used as a lens with which to view human culture in many of its other manifestations. . . . Considering coverage, organization, and authority, the comparatively low price is also notable. Recommended for

reference collections in universities, special collections, and public libraries."

"Most impressive, providing a wealth of good, solid information that may be used by a wide variety of professionals and students seeking information on cross-cultural patterns of sexual behavior . . . an invaluable, unique scholarly work that no library should be without."—*Contemporary Psychology*

"... enables us to make transcultural comparisons of sexual attitudes and behaviours in a way no other modern book does.... Clinics and training organizations would do well to acquire copies for their libraries.... Individual therapists and researchers who like to have their own collection of key publications should certainly consider it."—*Sexual and Marital Therapy* (U.K.)

"... scholarly, straightforward, and tightly-organized format information about sexual beliefs and behaviors as they are currently practiced in 32 countries around the world.... The list of contributors... is a virtual who's who of scholars in sexual science."—*Choice*

"... one of the most ambitious cross-cultural sex surveys ever undertaken. Some 135 sexologists worldwide describe sex-related practices and cultures in 32 different countries.... Best Reference Sources of 1997."—*Library Journal*

"What separates this encyclopedia from past international sexuality books is its distinct dissimilarity to a 'guidebook to the sexual hotspots of the world.'... An impressive and important contribution to our understanding of sexuality in a global society.... fills a big gap in people's knowledge about sexual attitudes and behaviors."—Sexuality Information and Education Council of the United States (SIECUS)

"Truly important books on human sexuality can be counted on, perhaps, just one hand. *The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality* deserves special attention as an impressive accomplishment."—*Journal of Marriage and the Family*

"... a landmark effort to cross-reference vast amounts of information about human sexual behaviors, customs, and cultural attitudes existing in the world. Never before has such a comprehensive undertaking been even remotely available to researchers, scholars, educators, and clinicians active in the field of human sexuality."—Sandra Cole, Professor of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, University of Michigan Medical Center

2. The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality, Vol. 4 (Francoeur & Noonan, 2001)

"... a masterpiece of organization. The feat of successfully compiling so much information about so many countries into such a coherent and readable format defies significant negative criticism."—*Sexuality and Culture*, Paul Fedoroff, M.D., Co-Director, Sexual Behaviors Clinic Forensic Program, The Royal Ottawa Hospital, Ottawa, Canada

3. The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality (Francoeur & Noonan, 2004)

"... [a] treasure trove.... This unique compilation of specialized knowledge is recommended for research collections in the social sciences... as well as a secondary source for cross-cultural research."—*Library Journal*, March 15, 2004, p. 64

"... a book that is truly historic, and in many ways comparable to the great sexological surveys of Havelock Ellis and Alfred Kinsey.... Many works of undeniable importance are intended to speak about human sexuality. But in this encyclopedia we hear the voices of a multitude of nations and cultures. With coverage of more than a quarter of the countries in the world, ... not only will the *Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality* remain a standard reference work for years to come, but it has raised the bar of sexological scholarship to a rigorous new level."—John Heidenry, editor, *The Week*, and author of *What Wild Ecstasy: The Rise and Fall of the Sexual Revolution*

For more review excerpts, go to www.SexQuest.com/ccies/.